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     Bethlehem Monastery of Poor Clares

   Spring ~ Easter, 2017
            This is the Day that the Lord has made, let us rejoice and be glad, Alleluia!

Our dear Friends,
     We greet you from the Font of the pierced side of our Divine Savior, whence flows the Baptismal Grace and Eucharistic Love that sustains His Life within us.   Our hearts are filled to overflowing with gratitude and adoration for Him, Who has poured out such an abundance of Grace and Mercy.  Once again the beauty of the seasons of nature and the seasons of the liturgy have coincided to manifest the kindness of God, Who causes His sun to rise on good and bad alike, and offers His salvation to all.   Never do we feel closer to you, our dear friends in Christ, than when we celebrate the mysteries of the One Who unites us all in Himself.  May He reward you for your abundant charity and faith that sustains our life of prayer, and mercifully receive all the intentions of your hearts.
    We left you just as the dawn from on high was about to break upon us, and now we are writing in a spirit of great rejoicing as the sun is rising to the full light of day, the Day of the Lord!   It has been a mild winter here, but we did get one good snow on Epiphany, and the younger sisters headed out with sleds in tow and radiant faces.  God has exceedingly blessed our community with a steady stream of young vocations, and more have applied to enter this year.   Please pray for these young women responding so generously to God’s call.  The time of formation is not easy, but with God’s grace it can bear much fruit for the Church and for the world.  

     You may remember that with our growing community it had been decided to build a walk in cooler, to replace the many smaller coolers which, besides being too small, were also difficult to maintain and not very economical.  The cooler was finished last December and we are very happy with it.  Some young volunteers came to do some work indoors and out, and they helped us to move out the old coolers, several of which had given up the ghost some time ago.  We are now turning the space where they had been into a large pantry, another obvious necessity!  The Knights of Columbus Frank, Russ, and Jim, who have been so generous to us in assisting in the maintenance of the monastery, have been hard at work purchasing materials and building shelves.  It looks very promising, and soon we hope to start consolidating the pantry items which have been creeping into cabinets with tools and cleaning supplies and the cupboards of basement work rooms!
     On January 20th we were united in prayer with our nation as we celebrated the inauguration of our new president and vice-president.  We pray that God may bless them and give them wisdom and guidance during these coming years as they undertake the burden of leadership.  Shortly thereafter we welcomed another man entrusted with great responsibilities, Father Joseph Aytona of the Fathers of Mercy, who is the current mission-director and vocation-director of his order.  We gave him hospitality for a few days as he visited a nearby parish, and had the joy of having him officiate at our Mass each day that he was here.  His homilies are very powerful, and he shared with us about the wonderful work the Fathers of Mercy are doing.  Their preaching flows from lives steeped in prayer.  They speak the truth and strive to live it.  It is one of the special privileges of our contemplative life to support the valiant missionaries of the Church, so we were very grateful to have him with us to encourage us in our joint mission.
    On January 30th we celebrated the 13th anniversary of our move to Barhamsville.  It is hard to believe we have been here so long!  Looking out over the beautiful cloister grounds, and remembering those chaotic but grace-filled days, we cannot be grateful enough.  The bare, clay earth has become lush with grass, all the trees we planted have grown to an elegant maturity, the gardens are blossoming with varied flowers and shrubs, and the soil in the vegetable field is slowly but surely becoming rich and fertile (in contrast to the stony clay we originally had to work with!).  Many of us enjoy going out to work in the gardens while pondering the goodness of the Lord Who has created such lovely things.
     Another exciting day was February 21st, when our Mother Abbess gifted us with a discovery day.  One of the customs we use to keep alive the spirit of wonder and gratitude for God’s manifold gifts is to clear out a day in the schedule every now and then to have a “Discovery Day.”  On this day sisters are free to explore the great outdoors, discover new books, study galaxies or far off deserts, jump start new projects, and so much more!  Mother Abbess herself set out into the great unknown, with one of the dogs on a leash, in an attempt to circle the property close by the pond.  Some areas were too steep or overgrown for her to manage.  The Novitiate sisters were also exploring areas of the property which as yet have no paths, and doing some biking too.  Other sisters preferred to stay inside poring over art and poetry books.  That evening at recreation we had some delightful conversations as the sisters shared the fruits of their “discovering.”   

     We have been very much inspired by a set of tapes entitled “A Call to Mercy” about St. Teresa of Calcutta, which was given to us by one of our sister houses and to which we have been listening as a community.  We pray that the beautiful spirituality of the Missionaries of Charity, exemplified in their saintly mother, which sees Christ in the poorest of the poor and strives to look upon all with mercy, love, and forgiveness, may be a balm of healing for our troubled world.  These tapes are helping us to grow in the spirit of sisterly charity towards one another and solidarity with all who suffer from physical or spiritual poverty of any kind.
     Lent is always a time of immense grace and blessings, and this year is no exception.  As a means of making the most of this beautiful season, we have the custom of having a weekly semi-retreat day.  On this day we listen to a taped conference together in the morning, and do all our ordinary work throughout the day in an atmosphere of greater silence.  As an additional grace in this time already overflowing with blessings, we also had our annual community retreat from March 10th-17th.  This year it was a “Lectio Retreat”—a time of special silence and deeper intimacy with the Lord, with extra time for prayer and private spiritual reading, but without a retreat director.   We pray that the fruits of these days with Christ our Light may radiate into those areas of the world which need it most and strengthen forlorn souls.  

     Now we go forward with “swift step and unstumbling feet, and Jesus the song in our hearts…”, to quote our Holy Mother Saint Clare, with new hope and great rejoicing, into the Season of Light, Paschaltide, when the Risen Lord will show us the way that leads to the Father.    
Our Holy Week Liturgies in this year of Our Lord 2017
April 13
Holy Thursday
Mass of the Lord’s Supper


5:00 PM

April 14
Good Friday

Celebration of the Lord’s Passion 

3:00 PM

April 15



Easter Vigil



          11:00 PM

April 16
Easter Sunday

Mass of the Resurrection of the Lord

9:00 AM
